Little Chesterford Parish Council

Minutes of a Parish Council Meeting held on Thursday 12th May, 2022 at 7.30pm 

Present 



Chairman Robert Pumfrey, Cllr Paul Osborne, Cllr Annie Roberts and Cllr 



Fiona Wilkinson, Cllr Lez Davison, Cllr Ian Couchman
In Attendance


District Councillor Neil Gregory and Andy Carlyle - Clerk to the 


Council. One Member of the Public. 
 22/024 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were received and noted from District Cllr Paul Gadd, District Cllr Richard Pavitt.
22/025 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
Cllr Wilkinson, Cllr Couchman declared an interest in agenda item 22/034(i), as a neighbours
22/026 PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

None.

22/027 MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETINGS

The minutes of the March Parish Council Meeting were approved by Councillors as an accurate representation Chair Robert Pumfrey authorised the clerk to sign the minutes on his behalf.
22/028 DISTRICT COUNCILLOR`S REPORT

District Councillor Neil Gregory detailed;

The Local Plan:
Development pressure on the Chesterfords is a perennial issue and unless there are big changes in national policy it isn’t going to get any easier. It is nearly 20 years since Uttlesford published a Local Plan. In that time there have been 3 attempts, each failing for one reason or another and demonstrating just how difficult it is to meet the needs of an expanding national population while protecting the countryside and heritage of Uttlesford.
 
A draft local plan was expected any day but has been delayed yet again by at least four weeks. An assurance has been given that public consultation will be after the summer holidays to enable maximum participation. In The leader of UDC will attend the Scrutiny Committee next week (26/5). In his role as chair, Cllr Gregory and will be seeking detailed explanation for the delays and the impact on the Local Plan schedule and budget .
Development management:
 The department at UDC which handles day-to-day planning matters is desperately short staffed and this is having a serious impact on the time it takes for planning applications and enforcement issues to be dealt with. It has also impacted on the quality of information being made available to the Planning Committee and thus how applications are being decided.
 
It is fair to say that the Planning Department has been confronted by a ‘perfect storm’: Covid, working from home, a stream of opportunistic major housing applications, pressure from central government to build, and staff shortages. A nationwide shortage of planning professionals is making it near impossible to find replacements. This has to be resolved and quickly, which will be a challenge for new Director of Planning arriving at the end of June 
 
Planning Committee:
Cllr Richard Pavitt has been asked to rejoin the Planning Committee, and will do so given assurances by the Chief Executive about the improvement programme to be undertaken by the new Director of Planning. 
 
London Road development:
The way that the application for 124 houses on the east side of London Road came before the Planning Committee was singularly poor, prompting Cllr Richard Pavitt’s resignation. Lessons hopefully have been learnt Both Cllr Gregory, in his role as Chair of the Scrutiny Committee, and Cllr Pavitt, in his role on the Planning Committee, will be keeping a close watch on how this progresses.
Water/Rivers:
Cllrs Pavitt and Gregory have been working to elevate this important topic in the list of priorities for the Local Plan. In the face of climate change and increasing demand for water it is something that can no longer be taken for granted especially in this the driest, hottest region of the UK
District Councillor Paul Gadd detailed;

1. Flooding and drainage issues:

a. Cllr Gadd is slowly making progress on blocked drains on the B1383 between Saffron Walden and Littlebury being cleared. 
2. Highways matters affecting the parish: 

a. 20mph limit - the Local Highways Panel met at the start of April; however virtually none of the schemes proposed had been validated, so rather than approving schemes for funding the meeting skipped over most of them pending validation. The next meeting should be in June but Cllr Gadd hopes to be informed of schemes being validated in the meantime, and at the moment has no reason to think the Little Chesterford scheme won’t progress. 
b. Gt Chesterford to Saffron Walden cycle route – this was on the LHP scheme list last year but nothing happened to it so Cllr Gadd has  been lobbying for progress. ECC Highways have very little cycle capacity, and seemed minded to try to drop it, so it has been agreed that they will sub-contract the detailed design to Sustrans, and this was confirmed at the LHP meeting on 7 April.
3. Locality fund:

a. For 2022/23, the Locality Fund will continue, but the amount per councillor will be reduced from £10,000 to £5,000;

b. ECC are also introducing another Fund of £5,000 per councillor for Uttlesford to be used on a joint project with all the other councillors. Cllr Gadd is due to briefed about the scheme on 16/5, and will provide an update.
4. Health and Integrated Care Systems:

a. Cllr Gad was briefed on the proposed new ICSs in April. In theory the new arrangements should legalise a lot of existing co-working practices that were re-introduced despite the health reforms in the early 2010s trying to split up the NHS, and reverse a lot of that separation and encourage better healthcare integration;

b. Sadly, the briefing slides highlighted how much ill health is due to poverty and social inequalities, and given the recent Government budget, that is likely only to get worse;

c. The West Essex Clinical Commissioning Group, which includes the Saffron Walden division currently, will be amalgamated with other Hertfordshire CCGs to form the Hertfordshire and West Essex Integrated Care System. It is not clear what if any impact this will have, but Cllr Gadd is aware of concerns that the Saffron Walden division may be neglected under the new system as a relative anomaly in the context of ECC and a small part of the Addenbrookes’ catchment. The UDC Chief Executive is aware of the issues and he and the UDC Leader will shortly be meeting with Addenbrookes – the issues will be both ensuring our continued access to Addenbrookes Hospital and the integration of care across the county boundary. Cllr Gadd is liaising with them in case he  can help. 
d. Cllr Gadd is due to have a briefing on care pathways (ie discharge from hospital into County Council care), and has asked for it to be extended to cover the position of patients discharged from hospitals outside Essex into the Essex system.

5. ECC Full Council meeting 10 May 2022:

a. At this meeting Martin Foley proposed, and Cllr Gadd seconded, a motion expressing concern at the continuing effects of youth mental health services cuts in Essex. The text of the motion is as follows:

“Non Aligned Group motion to be moved by Councillor Martin Foley, seconded by Councillor Paul Gadd, and supported by Councillor Chris Pond

Council gratefully recognises the work of schools, charities, mental health professionals and our own officers, and notes the important role they play in the lives of  young people.

Council however acknowledges there has been an increase in the number of mental health problems and illness including self-harm in some of our schools…despite the Everyone’s Essex aspiration, demand for mental health support services for this age group now greatly exceeds supply.

 Council therefore:

Calls on the Government to increase funding to local government and health services for young people's issues

Asks Cabinet to review available budgets and wherever possible to redistribute funds to provide the support needed

Refers this subject formally to the Health Overview and Policy Scrutiny Committee with a request they conduct an urgent review of mental health services for young people and report back during 2022.”
The motion was amended, against Cllr Foley and Gadd’s wishes, to remove references to demand for services out-stripping supply, and to remove any reference to the need for more Government funding but otherwise passed in substantially this form

6. Bus services and other sustainable transport:

a. ECC submitted bids for improved bus services to central Govt totalling £600m, and all of them have been rejected, so we will continue to have to rely on Cambridge CC for bus improvements. Cllr Gadd is told that the Govt have put up some £1.2bn to improve bus services, and county councils submitted applications totalling £8.4bn so there is clearly a massive gap between demand and funding.
22/029 DEVELOPMENTS ON LONDON ROAD

Little Chesterford Parish Council have received a letter regarding the Planning Committee decision from Peter Holt, Chief Executive of UDC, in which he acknowledges that that material information was not made available to members and that the agreements regarding s106 and planning conditions were unclear. Nevertheless, there was insufficient evidence to overturn the planning decision. Despite assurances that further communications would be made with the parish councils of Great and Little Chesterford regarding the planning conditions and section 106 agreements, none have been received to date. Great Chesterford Parish Council have written asking for a meeting. It is unclear who the current planning officer for the site is. Cllr Gregory agreed to chase next week if nothing received. 
22/030 PLANNING                                                                                                                                                                             
The following responses were agreed to return to Uttlesford District Council relating to planning;
i. UTT/22/0412/FUL Amended plan for Highfield House – part demolition of existing garage, construction of 2 number dwellings and associated infrastructure including access, parking, garages and ancillary works.

STONGLY OBJECT: Whilst the materials used and the access have improved, the proposal continues to have a detrimental impact on the sensitive Cam Valley Rural landscape and degrades the separation between the settlements of Great and Little Chesterford.
ii. UTT/22/1124/FUL Conversion of rural building to create single dwelling (amended scheme to that approved under planning permission. UTT/17/3314/FUL) Manor Lodge High Street Little Chesterford CB10. 1TS

COMMENT:  Concern that the increased floorspace resulting from this proposal may lead to future subdivision and intensification of use in this sensitive location. Suggest that a condition be placed on this proposal that it is for a single dwelling. 

iii. UTT/22/0139/FUL Amended application – Conversion of existing barn to 1no. dwelling. Location barn to rear of Joseph Farm Walden Road.
OBJECT:  Continue to object to this proposal: not in a sustainable location, non-viable existing agricultural use not established. 
22/031 PLANNING DECISIONS

No planning decisions were noted at his meeting. 

22/032 NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN
The formal consultation period for the Neighbourhood Plan [Regulation 16] started on 14th April and continues to 30th May. Comments can be made via the UDC website.   Once Regulation 16 is complete it is anticipated that Uttlesford District Council and the Neighbourhood Plan Steering  Group will review comments received and make any necessary changes before submission to the Planning Inspector [Regulation 17]. The Neighbourhood Plan Steering Committee is hopeful t hat most comments have already been addressed as the Plan has been assessed by an Independent Inspector prior to the submission. 
22/033 FINANCE
The Parish Clerk has still not managed to attain access to the Parish’s bank accounts, so no Finance Report was presented at the meeting. A Finance Report was last presented to the Parish Council in January. The Parish Clerk confirmed that no cheques have been issued. The Parish Clerk will follow up with the Bank. 
22/034 ADDITIONAL MATTERS
i. To consider any action to be taken regarding cutting down of hedgerow adjoining High Street, opposite Woodstock Elm.

The Parish Clerk will send a letter to the owners requesting that they ‘tidy up’ the site as complaints have been received from members of the public that the footway has been obstructed 
ii. Update on special verge and management changes at Chesterford Research Park and consider any action to be taken.
The Special Verge adjoining the Chesterford Park junction has been cut before flowering by Park Contractors. Special verges are wildlife sites that should only be cut after flowering by Council contractors. Cllr Wilkinson reported that the contractor responsible no longer worked for Chesterford Research Park. Shane Townsend will take over maintenance responsibilities for Chesterford Research Park in August. Cllr Wilkinson will write to Katherine Maguire to thank her for working with the Parish Council for many years, and welcome Shane Townsend to his new role. 
iii. To consider any action regarding Land to the rear of Springwell Place following Email from the Enforcement Officer on current PCN received 5th May.
This matter has been escalated and emails sent to/from Sarah Marshall of UDC. Her last communicated indicated that UDC was considering what action would best be taken in the Public Interest. Cllr Gregory to seek clarification of the meaning of Public Interest
22/035 MATTERS FOR FURTHER DISCUSSION                                                                                                                    i No matters brought forward.

22/036 DATE OF NEXT MEETING
The next meeting of the Parish Council will be held at 7.30pm on Thursday 8th September, 2022.
PARISH OPEN MEETING

Chairs Report

Thanks to all Parish Councillors for the work they have undertaken in the last year, particularly in the area of Planning. 

Various projects have also been delivered, notably the Memorial Bench, replacement of the Bus shelter and the installation of the kissing gate on the footpath to Springwell.
General
All Councillors stated their intention t1o remain in post for a further year, however several will withdraw to allow for new members to the next local elections in May 2023. Anyone interested in serving on the Parish Council should contact any of the current councillors. 
The meeting closed at 8.55pm.

14 | Page

